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Abstract           

This thesis examines Swedish corruption culture and analyzes if Swedish export companies 
have a different attitude towards corrupt behavior when exporting to high and low income 
countries. A regression of Swedish export is run for all the world’s countries with available 
data, a total of 165 countries. Out of those 165 countries, 98 are classified by the United 
Nations as low or low-middle income countries and 67 are classified as high or high-middle 
income countries. The regression applies to the gravity model approach that comprises 
variables explaining the size of Swedish exports to each importing country. To examine 
Swedish corruption culture a theoretical background to the structure of corruption in 
Swedish companies is presented along with some corruption scandals involving Swedish 
companies.  

The findings show that a lower level of corruption in developed countries has a positive in-
fluence on Swedish export to those countries. However, in the case of developing countries 
the level of corruption does not have any impact on Swedish export flows. In other words, 
if a poor country increases or decreases its level of corruption it would not affect the deci-
sion of a Swedish company in deciding whether to export to this country or not. The con-
clusion drawn is that Swedish companies are more willing to bribe developing countries as 
opposed to developed countries.     
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1 Introduction 

Corruption destroys the political system and is a threat against the democracy, but what ef-
fect does it have upon Swedish trade? To be able to compete on the international market, 
do Swedish companies and organizations have to adjust to their partners’ customs and 
practices in foreign countries and utilize corruption as a way of business, or does corrup-
tion restrain international trade and investment when companies are less interested in mak-
ing business in countries or regions where corruption is most frequent?  

Corruption is often associated with developing countries, it is however a reality and omni-
present also in the developed world. A survey by the World Bank consisting of 3 600 com-
panies in 69 different countries revealed that 40 percent of the firms had paid bribes (Kai-
kati, Sullivian, Virgo, Carr & Virgo, 2000). The world’s largest economy, the United States 
is largely concerned and affected by corruption. In a speech to the Emergency Committee 
for American Trade in 1996, the U.S. trade representative, Mickey Kantor described brib-
ery and corruption as “insidious problems, a virus threatening the health of the international trading 
system” (Kaikati et Al, 2000, p. 216). He inferred that bribery and corruption were a big ob-
struction, costing U.S. companies operating abroad millions of dollars a year. In the year 
between 1994 and 1995 almost 100 cases in which American firms lost contracts, worth an 
estimated 4.5 billion dollars, were documented by the U.S. government (Kaikati et Al, 
2000).  

There is a strict law against all kinds of bribery in Sweden. Those who give, promise or of-
fer, oneself or another, bribes or other undue rewards for a job or service that is part of the 
duty, will be judged for bribery in the court of law to pay a fine or to serve a maximum of 
two years in prison. The same goes for those who accept, let oneself be promised or re-
quest a bribe or other illegal payments on duty. There will be no difference if the act of 
bribery is due before or after an agreement is made (Svensk LAG, 2007). 

Sweden has often been thought of as a country where corruption is an insignificant prob-
lem. However, exposures of bribery scandals with doubtful moral values during the last 
years have resulted in a society more aware of the domestic problems with corruption. Cor-
ruption has become a new reality, for citizens and politicians alike, and knowledge of the 
problem needs to be stressed. The government of Sweden has a responsibility of, and a 
strict approach to enforcing laws and overcoming the number of cases involved in corrup-
tion in the international society (Bråttsförebyggande Rådet, BRÅ, 2007). Its harmful effect 
upon economic freedom and the quality of life of citizens results in many nations, interna-
tional organizations, companies and individuals attempting to reduce and eliminate corrup-
tion. Policies for stymieing corruption need to address both the supply-side of corruption, 
those who offer bribes (the briber), and the demand-side, those who accept corrupt pay-
ment (the bribees) (Beets, 2005). 

1.1 Background 

Corruption has during the last years become a major topic of political, economic, social and 
environmental significance and the fight to overcome the growing pain has become evi-
dent. Sweden is one of the world’s least corrupt countries (Transparency International, TI, 
2007). In a report by OECD’s Working Group on Bribery in 2005, Sweden has done wor-
thy efforts to implement rules and laws against corruption and has become a model for 
other countries in the way it prevent international bribery and corruption. The report states 
a number of positive aspects with Sweden’s anti-corruption policies. For instance, both the 
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private and the public sector are aware of the illegality of foreign bribery. Sweden has capa-
ble resources for prosecuting foreign corrupt cases and efficient actions for assigning cases 
and sharing resources. However, there are areas that need to be strengthening according to 
the Working Group, such as corporate liability of all institutions with legal liability for the 
offence of bribery and corruption (OECD, 2005). Corruption whistle blowing in Sweden is 
today associated with large risks such as threats and harassment. There is no routinized 
procedure for dealing with these threats as opposed to other countries. Many Swedish 
companies consider themselves not to have enough knowledge about the legislation regard-
ing this matter. It is also common to refer to accepted international customary behavior as 
an excuse for accepting corrupt behavior. This practice of bribing can be seen as a “no-
hassle” way for Swedish companies to reach international markets (BRÅ, 2007). Do Swed-
ish companies accept this morally appalling behavior or do they go against the flow? 

1.2 Purpose 

The purpose with this thesis is to examine Swedish corruption culture and to analyze if 
Swedish export companies have a different attitude towards corrupt behavior when export-
ing to high and low income countries.  

1.3 Method  

To distinguish any relationship between Swedish export and the degree of corruption in 
trading countries a regression is run for all the world’s countries with available data of ex-
port, GDP, distance and a corruption index, see appendix 1 and 2. Due to a relatively un-
clear image of corruption, a report over the structure of corruption at Swedish companies 
by Brottsförebyggande Rådet (a state owned authority for preventing crime) is used to-
gether with public news form different sources to support the analysis by giving anecdotal 
illustration to the conclusions drawn. 

1.4 Outline 

The thesis is organized as followed. Section two defines the theoretical perspective of cor-
ruption, gives an insight into the corruption culture in Sweden, and further briefly presents 
some cases of corruption scandals involving Swedish companies. Section three presents the 
theoretical formulation of the gravity model and outlines the trade regression and its ex-
planatory variables. The empirical findings in section four present the regression analysis, 
equation and the results. Section five presents the empirical analysis supported by the back-
ground theory using theoretical and regression analysis. Finally, section six gives the con-
clusion of the thesis and gives suggestions to further readings in this field.   

1.5 Previous research 

Many researchers have discussed corruption and its impact on investment. There are two 
opposite standpoints regarding the nature of corruption. Most researchers argue that cor-
ruption is distinctively negative. Mauro (1995) and Treisman (2000) claim that a higher level 
of corruption results in lower levels of investment and growth. However, Leff (1964) and 
Huntington (1968) assert that corruption could be good for international trade and raise 
investment and economic growth. A report by BRÅ (2007) describes the structure of 
Swedish corruption with corrupt buyers, bribes and the abuse of power. 
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2 Theoretical perspective of Corruption 

The World Bank (2007) states corruption as “among the greatest obstacles to economic 
and social development”. It is by no means one of the most growth-killing obstacles in the 
world. An empirical research by the World Bank in 1997 confirms that higher level of cor-
ruption results in lower level of investment and growth (Treisman, 2000). Corruption does 
also increase inequalities and bound the provision of public services. Countries could in-
crease growth and GDP per capita, if one could tackle corruption, improve the rule of law 
and good governance (Dreher, Kotsogiannis & McCorriston, 2007). 

2.1 Definition of corruption 

The main body of corruption is bribery, and there are always at least two persons involved: 
The one who offers the bribes (briber) and the one who accepts the bribes (bribee). Cor-
ruption is an abuse of power: The briber sees it as a way to directly influence a decision or 
action in the right direction, or to strengthen a relationship or foster a favorable approach 
for future success and cooperation. Under these circumstances, the bribee takes advantage 
of its power and position to achieve extra money or benefit (BRÅ, 2007).  

Many different actors are involved in corruption, for example seller and buyers within au-
thorities, companies, the judicial system, politicians and media to only mention a few.  

Those who engage in corruption do either: 

• Abuse its trust and reliance  

• Abuse or over utilize responsible authority’s resources or 

• Commit crimes towards responsible authority’s rules and instructions 

The abuse of power is the reason to why corruption criminalities can be seen as serious and 
hazardous. In difference to other “traditional” criminalities, persons in trust and with 
power to manage its duties make corruption crimes. Improper use of power is a threat 
against the democracy and legitimacy in the society (Lambsdorff & Utku Teksoz, 2002).  

2.1.1 The forms of corruption 

Corruption is a wide concept and can take many different forms in various societies. Coun-
tries have different cultures and norms, and what could be seen as normal and accepted in 
one country could be seen as abnormal and corrupt in another. A particularly African 
country could in some sense be seen as more corrupt than a particularly East Asian coun-
try, even though the actual amount of bribery might be higher in the latter. This is often 
due to rampant and uncontrolled corruption that may have larger effect on economic 
transactions in the former. The amount of bribes paid per transactions is also of impor-
tance. The consequences are often inefficient, the higher the amount per transactions, in-
dependent on the total amount of corruption (Bardhan, 1997). Large-scale corruption con-
siders those persons with high positions, who take advantage of its power and engage in 
corruption or embezzlement and embrace a large amount of money. Small-scale corruption 
is more common but a less noticeable form with relatively small amount of corruption, in-
volving lower officials or ordinary citizens (Thelander, 2006).   
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Table 2.1  The forms of corruption  

Bribee Briber  Intermediate 

-  Supply information that 
is of value for the briber. 

-  Act or neglect to act in a 
way, direct or indirect, to 
influence a decision that 
gives advantage for the 
briber. 

-  Accept a bribe for a ser-
vice that is part of the 
duty. 

-  Accept a bribe as a re-
ward for a certain decision 
or after giving valuable in-
formation. 

-  Accept a bribe to 
strengthen a long-term re-
lationship. 

-  Offer a bribe in exchange 
for valuable information. 

-  Offer a bribe in exchange 
for a decision. 

-  Offer a bribe as a reward 
for a certain decision or giv-
ing of information. 

-  Offer a bribe for possible 
and delayed dividend form 
the bribee. 

     

-  Act as an intermediary 
between the two parts in 
exchange for some com-
pensation. 

Source: BRÅ. (2007) 

Swedish exporting companies involved in international corruption mostly act as the briber, 
offering money in exchange for a contract and further success. Intermediate actors work as 
a helping hand to embezzle money from the briber to the bribee to diminish the risks of 
being detected (BRÅ, 2007).    

2.1.2 Government corruption 

Government corruption is defined as the sale of government property by government offi-
cials for their own personal gain. The system of government institutions and the political 
process are of high importance in determining the level of corruption. In general, high level 
of corruption is a result of weak government with low control over their agencies. The 
need for security against illegal payments is also very costly for the government. This ex-
plains why corruption is such a big problem and less emphasized in developing countries 
(Shleifer & Vishny, 1993). The lacking system opens up for international corruption with 
opportunities for Swedish companies to engage in illegal activities.  

Government officials may accept bribery because the nation has not enacted nor imple-
mented adequate preventive and social control measures that would keep them from cor-
rupt activities (Beets, 2005). The pressure to stop corruption is week in most countries and 
officials go unpunished because their director often shares in their proceeds. Governance 
with higher level of political and economic competition would reduce the level of corrup-
tion. Those countries have stronger public pressure against corruption through democracy, 
laws and freedom of speech and press. With political competition and open government, 
secrecy will be reduced and with completely free entry the total bribe will raise to infinity. 
In other words, bribe revenue falls to zero and corruption will be driven down (Shleifer et 
Al, 1993). 
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2.2 Reasons and creating factors 

To explain the reasons why Swedish companies would engage in corrupt activities one 
need to emphasize both the individual level and the structural level. 

2.2.1 Individual level 

Economic factors are the most common reason behind corruption. Both the briber and the 
bribee have a need and desire for money or success. The corrupt bargains could sometimes 
include millions of dollars, while others are fairly small. Emotional and social reasons for 
corruption include those cases where friendship or relationship is the main reason to act in 
a corrupt way. Some people may also get a better self-esteem as a result of giving or accept-
ing bribes. The bribe could work as a confirmation over power and influence, which in 
some cases could be of more importance than the money itself. Hospitality with services, 
gifts and favors in return is often seen as a natural and social way in doing business (BRÅ, 
2007). 

The amount of sanctions and the risk factors of being detected are also of importance for 
individuals and companies when they consider acting in a corrupt way. According to Simp-
son (2002), the threat of being detected has higher effect for those persons who are more 
apt to commit a crime. 

2.2.2 Structural level  

Companies and organizations are adjusted to the conditions of the market structure and 
the regulations from the surrounding society (Korsell, 2004). Different organizations, busi-
nesses and industries create its own culture with norms and behaviors. High competition 
and less accessible market may result in people evading rules and laws and acting in a cor-
rupt way to increase their profits. Lack of a good working environment with injustice, a hi-
erarchy system and dissatisfaction for the employer could also result in risks for corruption 
due to lacking loyalties. The organization structure with different departments and respon-
sibilities could affect the organization’s vulnerability to corruption. Insufficient control and 
high level of independence from the management do also increase the risk for corruption. 
Administrative inefficiency is another reason for companies to use bribery in order to 
speed up the process and to influence the direction of the decision (BRÅ, 2007). 

2.3  Conventions and initiative against corruption   

The Swedish society has in many different studies been classified as one of the world’s least 
corrupt countries (TI). Sweden is party to agreements with the Council of Europe, EU, 
OECD and the UN among others to combat corruption and spread knowledge about its 
problems.  

The Ministers of Justice of Council of Europe agreed in 1994 that corruption should be di-
rected at the European level, as it is a threat against the democratic society. The Council of 
Europe’s purpose is to maintain and further human rights, democracy and the rule of law.  
The approach has always been multidisciplinary and comprises three interrelated factors: 
The composing of European norms and standards, monitoring of compliance with the 
standards and capacity building through technical co-operation programs. The Council of 
Europe has two main conventions with the aim to fight corruption, one pertaining to civil 
law and one pertaining to criminal law. The establishment of Group of State against Cor-
ruption (GRECO) in 1999 has taken a lead in the fight against corruption. Its specification 
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is to monitor and evaluate the member states’ observance of the law according to the con-
ventions. Sweden has been a member of GRECO since its constitution (Council of 
Europe). 

In 1995, the European Union composed a convention against corruption to protect Euro-
pean communities’ financial interests. The purpose of the convention is to “combat fraud af-
fecting expenditure and revenue by taking appropriate criminal-law measures, such as criminalization of 
fraud, criminal penalties, criminal liability of heads of businesses and rules on jurisdiction”. A freestand-
ing convention was signed in 1997 to overcome the member states’ public officials in-
volved in corruption. The EU also has a comprehensive anti corruption policy with aim to 
reduce all forms of corruption, at every level, both within European countries and institu-
tions and also outside the EU. An act against corruption in the private sector was estab-
lished in 2003. The objective is to direct more awareness towards the fight against corrup-
tion in the way it distorts competitiveness and destroys the basic economic life and result in 
unfair trade (EU).  

OECD has since 1997 had a Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials 
in International Business. The anti-bribery convention encourage for a “procedure of self and 
mutual evaluation”. The practical impact procedure has been apparent and member states 
have improved the legislation concerning corruption. Sweden ratified the convention in 
June 1999 and is today one of 37 members party inspected according to the convention 
statues (OECD).  

The UN Global Compact was established to guide international businesses and their opera-
tions according to ten universal accepted principles consider human rights, labor, environ-
ment and anti-corruption. The tenth principle concerning corruption was added in 2004. It 
states, “Businesses should work against corruption in all its forms, including extortion and bribery”. The 
objective is to commit the UN Global Compact members to avoid bribery, extortion and 
other forms of corruption and to implement programs and policies that address corruption 
(UN Global Compact). The corruption principle was derived from The United Nations 
Convention Against Corruption (UNCAC), the first international legally binding anti-
corruption tool. UNCAC’s aim is to send a strong global signal over a common responsi-
bility to eliminate corruption. The convention gives Sweden the opportunity to address its 
weaknesses to establish a useful touchstone for effective anti-corruption strategies. A great 
deal of international anti-corruption agreement exists but the implementation has only been 
somewhat successful. However, there are growing numbers of countries that have become 
members of the convention. As of December 2007, 140 countries had signed the conven-
tion and 104 countries had ratified it. Sweden signed the convention in December 2003, 
but the ratification was delayed until September 2007 (UNODC).  

2.4 Corruption at Swedish companies 

Corruption in Sweden is not perceived as a big problem compared to other countries, with 
a good legal and political system, a relatively effective bureaucracy and with a low level of 
tolerance of corruption. Sweden is classified as the fourth least corrupt country in the 
world (TI, 2007). However, Swedish corruption is more discreet and hard to discover com-
pared to other countries. Friendship corruption is the most frequently common form of 
corruption in Sweden. It is hard to prove gifts and compensation given after the conclusion 
of a deal to be an act of bribery. Around 40 percent of suspected bribees do not actively 
solicit grafting, and the briber commonly uses subtle ways, but still with a direct effect. The 
most out of sight cases of corruption are within a business-to-business confine. Interna-
tional corruption, where Swedish companies do business abroad, is very difficult to detect. 
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Those involved are tactical and careful in the way they negotiate so as not to be caught in 
an act of malfeasance (BRÅ, 2007). 

Swedish police authorities processed 147 corrupt errands, including 248 suspicions of cor-
rupt crimes between the years 2003 and 2005. The most common crime is providing and 
accepting bribes, which accounts for 57 percent of registered infractions. Most cases are in 
connection with business transactions, where 61 percent are suspected of being corrupt in 
association with sales and purchase. Over 80 percent of the bribees are active in the public 
sector, while 95 percent of the bribers represent the private sector. Mass media research as-
serts that only 18 percent of the total crimes are announced (BRÅ, 2007). 

Below follows a presentation over some cases of corruption scandals involving Swedish 
companies. 

Skanska 

In May 2007, there was a public outing of grafting when Skanska in Argentina paid 40 mil-
lion SEK to government officers to bypass red tape in order to be able to expand a gas 
pipeline in northern Argentina. Proof in the form of a sound recording was found, where 
Skanska’s auditor, responsible for the pipeline project, is heard conversing about illegal 
payments. Seven managing directors were fired due to incriminating evidence over corrup-
tion. The president of Argentina, Néstor Kirchner decided to fire two highly appointed 
government officials right after the scandal became known. The Swedish Skanska’s head-
quarters has admitted that Skanska paid bribes in Argentina, but put all the blame on those 
employed in the Latin-American affiliated company (Ekonomi Nyheterna, 2007). 

Ericsson 

The Swedish telephone company Ericsson is suspected of having paid millions of SEK in 
bribes to foreign telecommunication authorities. At the end of the 1990s, 12 million SEK 
was paid to the Omani Minister of post and telecommunication. The money was trans-
ferred to a secret Swiss account at the same time as Ericsson received a 300 million SEK 
order by Oman’s telecommunication authority to build a national phone grid. This was not 
a one-time occurrence. Between the years 1997 and 2001, the Syrian vice president, with 
great influence over the country’s telecommunication authorities, also received four million 
SEK from the very same secret Swiss account, and during the years 1997 and 2002, 20 mil-
lion SEK changed hands through a commercial agent in Algeria. The information over 
Ericsson’s alleged illegal payments was given to Swedish authorities from the UBS bank in 
Switzerland after an investigation over tax offence against Ericsson (Proletären, 2007). 

A Swedish survey in January 2008 discloses three Swedish companies, Ericsson, Bofors and 
Saab with connection to the Swiss account. The Swedish multinational companies have 
been involved in the same network of agents to smuggle weapons and to pass money to of-
ficers and politicians in order to receive lucrative contracts. The sealed network works as an 
intermediate and help international companies with their businesses to restrain public inter-
est. The person behind the sealed network is the “white Sultan”, a Canadian Billionaire 
with association to the Persian Gulf (SR, 2007). 

Liko 

Liko is a world leading Swedish company within lifting devices for medical services. Liko 
controls 60 percent of the Swedish market and 20 percent of the world market. The 
American distributor Liko Inc’s Swedish executive officer has been condemned for crimes 
of bribery after a deal was concluded about a construction of a spinal marrow center in 
Tampa, Florida in 2002. Almost 500 000 SEK was paid to the building contractor in ex-
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change for a huge contract. The vice executive officer and the project leader admitted the 
crime and started to cooperate with FBI to elude ten years of jail. Before this occasion, two 
other subcontractors had admitted a paying of bribes. The project leader also asserted that 
the Swedish executive officer passed the deal but he denied that anything illegal has oc-
curred (Ekonomi Nyheterna, 2007; Realtid, 2005).  

Millicom 

Swedish conglomerate Stenbeck’s mobile operator, Millicom are accused of paying 30 mil-
lion SEK in bribes to the former president of Guatemala, Alfonso Portillo and two of his 
close co-workers. Three check payments have been made from the affiliated company, 
Comcel to the president’s private secretary’s bank account in Miami, Florida. The payments 
were made conspicuously in 1999 and 2000 simultaneous with the presidential election. 
Comcel asserts that the payments were aimed as donations and gifts for the election cam-
paign and never intended as bribery (DN, 2005).   

Corruption scandals featuring Millicom have surfaced before. Another affiliated company, 
Mobitel in Cambodia was accused after monthly payments of 25 000 SEK in briberies to 
the telecommunication minister. Mobitel also provided members of the government party 
with cell phones and free calls (DN, 2005).  

A Study by the United Nations    

In relation with the UN’s oil-for-food program, starting in 1996, 16 Swedish companies 
were accused of illegal payments and corruption. The oil-for-food program allowed Iraq to 
sell oil and use the money to buy food, medication and other necessities. The UN con-
trolled the revenues. Altogether, the Swedish companies accounted for illegal payments of 
almost six million dollars. Some of the well-known involved Swedish companies were 
ABB, Saab and Volvo (svt, 2005). 

2.5 Trade and corruption 

Globalization may be a powerful force for increasing welfare in the world. However, as the 
world economy globalizes, international corruption increases and anti-corrupt efforts are 
becoming more important. Sweden is increasingly influenced by conditions and coinci-
dences around the world. It is today relatively easy to go international and to establish an 
activity or a company abroad. Increasing desires of foreign goods and services together 
with a great deal of foreign direct investment signify the perfect condition for international 
corruption (BRÅ, 2007).   

Government officials have the power to induce substitution into goods where bribery can 
be more easily collected without being detected. The agencies may receive higher revenue 
from bribery but at the cost of higher prices for the consumers and a higher social cost 
than the social value. Rational managers and officers in poor countries often import goods 
where bribery is a common feature, and consequently end up with goods that are less im-
portant and less profitable to the state firms. Poor countries could receive unnecessary ad-
vanced equipment, far from the true needs. In other words, imported goods in which 
bribes can be collected are encouraged and determined by corruption opportunities rather 
than technological needs and tastes. This explains why developing countries often spend 
their limited resources on projects where corruption possibilities are abundant (Shleifer et 
al, 1993). 

Many economists argue that failing government institutions result in a severe barrier to in-
vestment. A study by Mauro (1995) shows that, holding real GDP constant, higher corrupt 
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countries have a lower ratio of both private and total investment to GDP. Leff (1964) and 
Huntington (1968) already emphasized the debate over the effects of corruption on in-
vestment and economic growth. They meant that corruption might actually raise invest-
ment and economic growth. Government employees who were allowed to collect bribes 
would have incentives to work harder and corruption could be seen as a way to “speed” 
money that would enable people to avoid bureaucratic delays. Fadahunsi and Rosa (2002) 
do also assert that illegal trading gives more increased opportunities, which depends on tree 
factors: 

1. The willingness to accept the risk of being detected and law enforcement 

2. The willingness to confront the additional hassle involved in trading illegally 

3. The willingness to overcome moral ethics of engaging in corruption  

The success in illegal trading for Swedish companies depends on how they can overcome 
the risks and hassle involved in corrupt activities and the strictness and efficiency of law 
enforcement (Fadahunsi et al, 2002).  

2.6 Bribe payer index 

The Bribe payer index (BPI) is an index by transparency international, ranking firms ac-
cording to the propensity to bribe when operating abroad. The 2006 index is based on a re-
sponse from 11 232 business executives from companies in 125 countries. The business 
executives have anonymously answered two questions about the business practice of for-
eign firms operating in their country. Sweden is ranked as the second least corrupt country 
to bribe foreign business executives. The respondents in low-income countries (LICs) had 
a very different representation compared to the responding companies in high-income 
companies. Comparing the behavior of Swedish companies operating in OECD countries 
with those in LICs, the BPI rank decreased from 8.5 in OECD countries to 7.0 in LICs, 
see appendix 3 (TI, 2006). The result do also show that those countries that are least pro-
vided to deal with corruption are those hardest affected, with weekend anti-corruption ini-
tiative. This corruption trap put many of the world’s most miserable people in chronic 
poverty. 
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3 Theoretical framework 

To analyze whether corruption has an impact upon Swedish export a trade regression will 
be run. The regression applies to the gravity model approach that comprises variables ex-
plaining the size of Swedish exports to each importing country. 

3.1 Gravity model 

The gravity model is an empirical trade model depicting trade flows between geographical 
areas like countries. It states that trade flows is an increasing function of the economic size 
of trading partners and a decreasing function of the distance between them (Brakman, Gar-
retsen & Marrevijk). Thus, the trade flow between two countries or regions, ceteris paribus, 
will be higher the higher their GDP. Larger economies with larger incomes tend to spend 
larger amounts on imports. Those large economies also tend to have more trading partners 
due to its wide rang of products. By using the gravity model, trade flows will also be justi-
fied as negatively correlated to the distance. The name of the model comes from Newton’s 
law of gravity, that states that gravitational attraction between two entities is proportional 
to their magnitude and diminishes with distance (Krugman et al, 2003).  

The ordinary gravity equation specified by Anderson (1979) is written as:  

                                      ijk

k

ij

k

j

k

j

k

ikijk UdNYYM
µεγβα= ,                                              (3.1) 

where ijkM is the dollar flow of good or factor k from country or region i to county or re-

gion j, Y is income, N is population, d is the distance between the different countries or re-
gions and U is the error term.  

The equation used in this thesis applies to the gravity equation (3.1) and express a log-linear 
relationship of Swedish export as a function of income, distance and the testing variable, 
corruption. 
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4 Empirical findings 

The aim with the regression is to test whether corruption in trading countries have any in-
fluence upon Swedish export and further see if there is a different attitude towards corrupt 
behavior when exporting to high and low income countries. 

From the exposed corruption scandals, one cannot deny that some Swedish companies use 
bribery as a way of doing business. Based on the findings of the nature of corruption along 
with the structure of corruption at Swedish companies, the theoretical assumption is that 
Swedish companies have more opportunities, and probably willingness to engage in corrupt 
activities in developing countries as opposed to developed countries. The aim of the thesis 
is to support this assumption with collected data and analyze the obtained results. 

4.1 Regression analysis 

The regression analysis is based upon Swedish export to all the world’s countries with 
available data, a total of 165 countries, see appendix 1. The dependent variable represents 
total export flows from Sweden to its trading partners. The total amount of export includes 
all commodities produced domestically that are consumed abroad. An average over the 
years 2003 to 2005 is used to overcome yearly fluctuations. The independent or explanatory 
variables are GDP, distance and corruption, plus dummy variables separating the model 
between the UN’s classification of low and low-middle income countries from high and 
high-middle income countries. Data over trade flows comes from United Nation Com-
modity Trade Statistics Database.  

4.1.1 Variable formulation 

Gross Domestic Product  

Gross Domestic product (GDP) measure the total national income in a country. It repre-
sents the total market value of all final goods and services produced in a country during a 
year. Many countries experience somewhat fluctuations in the business cycle resulting in 
the rate of magnitude of change in GDP from year to year. Most affected are developing 
countries highly dependent on agriculture, when agriculture accounts for a large share of 
the GDP. Bad years for the farmers often result in an unpleasant way for the whole econ-
omy. Therefore, the data over GDP present an average over the years 2003 to 2005. The 
economic size of trading partners is an empirically important variable in explaining trade 
flows. The Swedish export is estimated to respond positively to GDP, as supported by the 
gravity model. The GDP data used is in constant (2000) prices and comes from the World 
Bank. 

Distance 

The distance present how far apart trading countries are from each other. Increasing trans-
port cost is not the main barrier as distance increases, but rather the decreasing affinity be-
tween them. Glaeser and Kohlhase (2003) claims that transport cost for manufacturing 
goods no longer is a decisive barrier to spread businesses. Over the twentieth century, the 
cost of moving goods has declined by more than 90 percent in real terms. They further as-
sert that this decline most likely will continue. More important when it comes to distance is 
the affinity with near connection of interest or similarity in character or nature between 
trading countries. The affinity creates and influences the establishment of customer links 
and form the aggregate pattern of trade flows (Johansson & Westin, 1994). Distance is an 
empirical significant variable. The Swedish export is estimated to be a decreasing function 
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of the distance, as confirmed by the gravity model. Neighboring countries tend to trade 
with each other to a larger extent than countries further away from each other. Distance is 
found by using the Time and Date website that present the distance between different loca-
tions. 

Corruption Perception Index 

Corruption Perception Index (CPI) is an index created by Transparency International (TI) 
to provide reliable quantitative tools concerning levels of transparency and corruption. CPI 
was first released in 1995, and is today ranking 180 countries in terms of detected level of 
corruption. The index is determined after an assembly of opinion surveys and expert as-
sessments. To find best reliable corruption index TI has formed an Index Advisory Com-
mittee (IAC) to deliberate over its global corruption measurement tools. IAC members are 
economists, statisticians, and social and political scientists who have a consultative role in 
the development of various tools. TI has the main responsibility in the decision making 
process. A country’s CPI score present the degree of public sector corruption as detected 
by country analysts and business people. The range is between 0 and 10, where 0 represent 
highly corrupt and 10 represent perfectly clean from corruption, see appendix 2. The rea-
son for using the 2007 index for corruption, and not an average over the years 2003 to 
2005 as with the economic statistic, is that it includes more countries that will be analyzed 
than the index for earlier years. The degree of corruption does neither fluctuate very much 
from year to year. It is important to remember that that CPI is an estimation of perceived 
level and not real corruption. However, it is the most reliable, extended and up-to-date in-
dex so far (TI).  

The decisive assumption when interpreting the regression result is that, in the case of con-
stant export flows, independent on the level of corruption in the trading countries, is most 
likely a result of higher frequency and willingness for Swedish companies to bribe those 
countries. 

4.2 Regression model 

The confirmatory regression model decided upon is the gravity model that comprises vari-
ables explaining the size of Swedish exports to each importing country. 

The hypothesis is stated as follows: 

Null hypothesis: There is no relationship between Swedish export and corruption.  

Alternative hypothesis: There is a relationship between Swedish export and corruption. 

The model used in this thesis uses a log-linear relationship to explain Swedish trade flows 
in terms of the three independent variables: Income, distance and corruption. 

The regression equation looks as follows:  

εβββα ++++= jjjj CPIdYx 321 lnln)ln(                     (4.1) 

α  =  intercept 

β  = coefficient 

jY  = GDP in the trading country 
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jd  = distance between Sweden and the trading country 

jCPI  = corruption level in the trading country 

ε  = error term 

By including dummy variables, the model will separate the UN’s classification of low and 
low-middle income countries from high and high-middle income countries. The use of 
dummy variables gives dissimilar regressions with different intercept and slopes. 

The regression equation with dummy variables looks as follows: 

εβββββββα ++++++++= 44333222111 )ˆ(ln)ˆ(ln)ˆ()ln( DCPIDdDYDx jjjj     (4.2) 

D = dummy variable indicating if the trading partner is a low, low-middle or a high, high-
middle income country. 

1 = high or high-middle income country       0 = low or low-middle income country 

4.3 Results 

This section will first test for conditional variance in the error term by using the White-
Heteroscedasticity test. Once adjusted for possible heteroscedasticity the regression model 
will be devoted to obtain the t, β and the significance values essential for the analysis and 
for the decision regarding accepting or rejecting the null hypothesis of the thesis. Equation 
4.1 is divided into two different regressions, one representing 67 high and high-middle in-
come countries and one representing 98 low and low-middle income countries. 

4.3.1 Testing for heteroscedasticity 

To test whether heteroscedasticity is present in the data a White-Heteroscedasticity test is 
run to assess for possible problems. In the case of heteroscedasticity the regression will 
most likely present inaccurate result with statistically insignificant coefficients and wrong t-
values.  

H0: Homoscedasticity 

H1: Heteroscedasticity 

Table 4.1  White’s Heteroscedasticity test 

Regression F-value  p-value 

4.1(1) 1.072352  0.389186 

4.1(2) 4.115218 0.001062 

4.2 2.896663 0.000905 

(1): High and high-middle income countries                        
(2): Low and low-middle income countries       
    

After running the White-Heteroscedasticity test one can conclude that heteroscedasticity is 
present in the data in regression 4.1(2) and 4.2 in table 4.1 by observing the probability de-
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rived form the F-statistics. Thus, at a one percent significant level the null-hypothesis for 
the regression 4.1(2) and 4.2 can be rejected. Adjustment for equation 4.1(1) is not needed.  

4.3.2 Hypothesis testing 

Based on the result in the previous section (4.3.1) the regressions are adjusted from hetero-
scedasticity by using White Heteroscedasticity-Consistent Standard Errors & Covariance. 

Equation 4.2 tests the relationship between Swedish export flows and corruption to exam-
ine whether the corruption level in trading countries have any influence on Swedish export. 
By comparing equation 4.1(1) and 4.1(2) one can analyze if Swedish companies have a dif-
ferent attitude towards corrupt behavior when they export to high and high-middle income 
countries compared to when they export to low and low-middle income countries. The fol-
lowing results are presented.                         

Table 4.2  Regression results                

Variable  Coefficient of regression 
4.2 All countries 

Coefficient of regression 
4.1(1) High and high-
middle income countries            

Coefficient of regression 
4.1(2) Low and low-
middle income countries 

Constant -2.167831                       
(-1.270944) 

4.045012 ***                             
(3.236823) 

-2.167831                        
(-1.276055) 

LnGDP 1.075779             ***   
(19.69463)              

0.852428  ***                         
(21.74110) 

1.075779             ***                     
(19.77384) 

LnGDP D1  -0.223350            ***                                          
(-3.396807) 

  

LnDistance -0.692366            ***             
(-5.298251) 

-0.858393     ***                      
(-10.28129)    

-0.692366   ***                
(-5.319558) 

LnDistance D2 -0.166027                                     
(-1.090361) 

  

CPI 0.070781                           
(0.607583) 

0.188896    ***                    
(4.423172) 

0.070781                         
(0.610027) 

CPI D3 0.118114                                 
(0.948188) 

  

D4 6.212843             ***           
(2.909772) 

  

R2 0.924815 0.934660 0.866647 

N 165 67 98 

Dependent variable: Total Swedish export. t-value in parenthesis; ***(0.01)      
                        

The result for equation 4.2 gives an R2 equal to .924815, indicating that approximately 92.5 
percent of the variation in the trade flows can be explained by the independent variables. 
As presumed by the gravity model, national income in trading countries has a positive im-
pact, while the distance has a negative influence upon the export flows at a one-percent 
significance level. However, the CPI coefficient is not statistically significant, which makes 
it hard to reject or accept the null hypothesis. 
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The statistically insignificant values for corruption in equation 4.2 makes it interesting to 
compare the two different regressions for equation 4.1, in order to underpin the decision 
regarding accepting or rejecting the null hypothesis. Equation 4.1(1) represent high and 
high-middle income countries and equation 4.1(2) represent low and low-middle income 
countries.  

Given the two different regressions for equation 4.1, there is a statistically different attitude 
towards corrupt behavior when Swedish companies export to high and high-middle in-
come countries compared to when they export to low and low-middle income countries. 

Swedish export to high and high-middle income countries is to some extent determined by 
the level of corruption, as shown by the CPI coefficient for equation 4.1(1). When inter-
preting the regression result, the positive sign of the CPI coefficient implies that reduced 
corruption would have a positive effect upon the export flows. The slope coefficient 3β , 

measure the constant proportional change in jx  for a given absolute change in the value of 

the regressor, that is, a given absolute change in CPI result in a .189 relative change in the 
export.  

3β = relative change in regressand ( jx )/absolute change in regressor (CPI) 

The slope coefficients 1β  and 2β measure the elasticity of jx  with respect to jY  and jd re-

spectively, in other words, the percentage change in jY  and jd  for a given percentage 

change in jx (Gujarati, 2003).  

Nevertheless, the regression result for low and low-middle income countries gives a non-
significant CPI value of .070781, indicating that Swedish export to those countries is inde-
pendent of the corruption level. 

Thus, from the result displayed one can observe a different attitude towards corrupt behav-
ior when Swedish companies export to high and high-middle income countries as opposed 
to when they export to low and low-middle income countries. Based on the regression re-
sult for high and high-middle income countries, the null-hypothesis can be rejected due to 
the positive relationship between CPI and Swedish export. In the case of low and low-
middle income countries, the null-hypothesis cannot be rejected, as Swedish export is inde-
pendent of the corruption level in those countries.   
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5 Analysis 

The following section will analyze the regression results presented in the last part and in-
corporate the previous sections in an attempt to draw conclusions concerning corruption 
culture at Swedish companies.  

The regression result demonstrates a different attitude towards corrupt behavior when 
Swedish companies export to high and high-middle income countries compared to when 
they export to low and low-middle income countries. According to the regression, a lower 
level of corruption in developed countries has a positive influence on Swedish export to 
those countries, meaning that Swedish companies take the level of corruption into account 
when trading with developed countries. However, in the case of developing countries the 
level of corruption does not have any impact on Swedish export flows. In other words, if a 
poor country increases or decreases its level of corruption it would not affect the decision 
of a Swedish company in deciding whether to export to this country or not.  

As can be seen from the regressions, more important variables in determining the level of 
export from Sweden to the rest of the world are income and distance. The Swedish export 
is shown to be positively affected by the income in the importing county, while distance 
demonstrates the opposite relationship, where a longer distance has a negative impact upon 
export, as supported by the gravity model. The size of the economy is statistically shown to 
be of more importance in low and low-middle income countries, while the distance has 
more influence on the Swedish export in high and high-middle income countries.  

From the exposed corruption scandals, one cannot deny that some Swedish companies use 
bribery as a way of doing business. Based on the findings of the nature of corruption along 
with the structure of corruption at Swedish companies, the theoretical assumption is that 
Swedish companies have more opportunities to engage in corrupt activities in developing 
countries as opposed to developed countries. This assumption along with the regression re-
sult of a different attitude towards corrupt behavior reassures the interpretation that Swed-
ish companies are more willing to bribe developing countries as opposed to developed 
countries. The bribe payer index also supports this statement: That Swedish companies are 
more inclined to bribe foreign officers or companies in low-income countries compared to 
high-income countries, see appendix 3. This behavior is an indication of tolerance towards 
corruption on behalf of Swedish companies exporting to developing countries. Thus, the 
search for growth at new international markets with new possibilities is more powerful than 
the perceived risks involved with corruption. In a survey about Swedish companies in 
emerging markets, 63 percent do not see corruption as a threat to further business, despite 
the exposure of corruption scandals involving Swedish companies (Globe Forum, 2007) 

The result that corruption does not have any impact on Swedish export flows to develop-
ing countries is not supported by economists such as Mauro (2005). He argues that corrup-
tion restrains international trade and investment. An empirical research by the World Bank 
in 1997 also confirms that higher level of corruption results in lower level of investment 
and growth. However, corruption is largely correlated with GDP per capita, and generally, 
countries with lower level of GDP per capita have lower levels of trade and investment 
(William, 2002). 

The main reasons for a different attitude towards corrupt behavior and the fact that Swed-
ish companies do not utilize bribery to the same extent in the developed world as in the 
developing world, are most likely due to weak governance and the passing of judgment for 
illegal activities and the strong and profound threats that come along with it. It is also 
about the willingness to confront the additional hassle and risks involved in illegal trading 
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and the disposition towards moral ethics. Countries have different cultures and norms, and 
what could be seen as normal and accepted in one country could be abnormal and corrupt 
in another. 

Rules are of main importance for a peaceful and ordering society. They provide informa-
tion over what is right and wrong, confine the behavior of individuals and give them the 
ability to foresee the behavior and interaction of others within the society. The lack of rules 
brings about obliviousness and insecurity, separating right from wrong. Developing coun-
tries are characterized by poor governance, limited resources to enforce laws and less so-
phisticated legal system associated to commerce (George, Lacey & Birmele, 2000). Rules 
and laws in poorer countries are less transparent, which makes it hard to effectively deal 
with corruption and easier for Swedish companies to engage in corrupt activities. The lack 
of rules and the high level of acceptance in developing countries open up for corrupt op-
portunities and the distinction between what are legal or illegal becomes irrelevant and in-
distinct. 

Fadahunsi et al (2002) explain bribery as “part of a system of harassment by officials that pervades 
all aspect of the trade” (p.397) and as long as the profit margins are high enough traders target 
any goods regardless of their legal status. Thus, illegality is of less importance and business 
advantage lies in the trade itself. The success in illegal trading for Swedish companies de-
pends on how they can overcome the risks and hassle involved in corrupt activities and the 
lack of strictness and efficiency of law enforcement. In general, developed countries have a 
stronger public pressure against corruption through democracy, laws and conventions and 
freedom of speech and press. Therefore, it is not surprising that Swedish companies have 
less incentive to bribe high-income countries as opposed to low-income countries.  

Corruption is not just about the willingness to accept and manage risks involved, but also a 
matter of what a person finds ethical and morally acceptable. Morality differs between indi-
viduals, organizations, societies and countries. Sweden is known as a morally and ethically 
trustworthy country. Although, given the statistical results of Swedish trade with develop-
ing countries, Swedish companies are more likely to simply adapt to local social norms 
rather than the rule of law, and adopt the customs and the moral behavior of their trading 
partners. Ethical relativism seems to have overtaken ethical fanaticism as the prevailing 
paradigm. When companies make business abroad they are often expected to participate in 
their partners’ customs and practices in the foreign countries. Without cultural adjustments, 
it could be very hard to make business or to work in another country. “When in Rome do 
as the Romans” is often used as a motive and a cultural explanation to defend oneself and 
one’s conscience. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 18 

6 Conclusion and suggestions to further studies 

The purpose of this thesis was to examine the Swedish corruption culture and to analyze if 
Swedish export companies have a different attitude towards corrupt behavior when export-
ing to high or low income countries. Conclusions drawn from the empirical findings are 
based on the theoretical background over the structure of corruption at Swedish compa-
nies. 

The result demonstrates a different attitude towards corrupt behavior when Swedish com-
panies export to high and high-middle income countries compared to when they export to 
low and low-middle income countries. Corruption in developed countries has a negative af-
fect on Swedish export, while the level of corruption in developing countries does not have 
any impact on Swedish export flows. Given the nature of corruption and the structure of 
corruption at Swedish companies, the theoretical assumption is that Swedish companies 
have more opportunities to engage in corrupt activities in developing countries as opposed 
to developed countries. The BPI index shows the interesting findings that Swedish compa-
nies are more willing to bribe developing countries as opposed to developed countries. 
This thesis strengthens those findings with new facts of a different attitude towards corrupt 
behavior. Most evidence point to the resolution that the willingness to bribe is more abun-
dant in low-income countries. 

In summary, the reason to why Swedish companies would be more willing to utilize bribery 
as a way of doing business in developing countries is most likely weak governance in for-
eign countries with low control over their agencies. Developing countries have not enacted 
nor implemented adequate proactive and social control measures that would keep them 
from corrupt activities. This weak governance along with less hassle and risk associated 
with corruption gives an easy way for Swedish companies to take advantage of corrupt op-
portunities. 

Notwithstanding that, Sweden is one of the world’s least corrupt countries and often classi-
fied as a morally and ethically trustworthy nation, global business ethics is a continuing 
challenge. With all likelihood, Swedish companies are in no way exempt from adopting for-
eign customs and incorporating their behavior into business practice. “When in Rome do 
as the Romans” is a general explanation.   

The evolving internalization and globalization may allow for more fraud and corruption but 
Swedish conventions and agreements with the Council of Europe, EU, OECD and the UN 
among others together with the high ranking by Transparency International may well make 
Sweden a benchmark role model for a more ethical and non-corrupt world. 

An interesting suggestion to further studies would be to analyze how the attitude towards 
corrupt behavior differs in different parts of the world depending on what type of goods 
and services are being exported. It would also be interesting to investigate how the behav-
ior would differ between Swedish export and import and the change over time. 
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Appendix 1  Countries 

High and high-middle income countries  

Argentina Hong Kong SAR Poland 

Australia   Hungary Portugal 

Austria  Iceland   Romania 

Bahrain Ireland    Russia 

Belgium Israel  Saint Lucia                      

Belize Italy      Saint Vincent and the Grenadines 

Botswana Japan  Saudi Arabia 

Canada Kuwait Seychelles 

Chile Latvia           Singapore 

Costa Rica                       Libya Slovakia 

Croatia Lebanon Slovenia 

Cyprus Lithuania Spain 

Czech Rep. Luxembourg South Africa 

Denmark Macao SAR   Switzerland 

Dominica   Malaysia Trinidad and Tobago 

Equatorial Guinea                Malta                         Turkey  

Estonia Mauritius United Arab Emirates 

Finland Mexico United Kingdom 

France Netherlands Uruguay 

Gabon  New Zealand USA 

Germany   Norway Venezuela 

Greece   Oman        

Grenada Panama  

                           

Low and low-middle income countries 

Albania   Egypt Maldives 

Algeria       El Salvador        Mali 

Angola   Eritrea  Mauritania 

Armenia   Ethiopia Mongolia 

Azerbaijan Gambia Morocco 

Bangladesh Georgia Mozambique 
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Benin Ghana  Namibia 

Belarus Guatemala Nicaragua 

Bhutan  Guinea  Niger 

Bolivia   Guinea-Bissau Nigeria 

Bosnia Herzegovina Guyana Pakistan 

Brazil       Haiti  Papua New Guinea 

Bulgaria   Honduras Paraguay 

Burkina Faso India   Peru 

Burundi Indonesia Philippines 

CÃ´te d'Ivoire Iran Rep. of Moldova 

Cambodia Iraq Rwanda 

Cameroon  Jamaica Samoa 

Cape Verde Jordan  Sao Tome and Principe 

Central African Rep. Kazakhstan Senegal 

Chad   Kenya   Sierra Leone 

China  Kiribati Sri Lanka 

Colombia Kyrgyzstan Sudan 

Congo Lao People's Dem. Rep.          Suriname 

Dem. Rep. of the Congo Liberia Swaziland 

Djibouti Lesotho   Syria 

Dominican Rep. Madagascar Tajikistan 

Ecuador      Malawi TFYR of Macedonia 

Thailand Ukraine     Yemen 

Tonga United Rep. of Tanzania          Zambia 

Togo    Uzbekistan Zimbabwe 

Tunisia Vanuatu                          

Uganda Viet Nam                          
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Appendix 2  Corruption Perception Index 2007 
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Source: TI (2007) 
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Appendix 3  Bribe Payer Index 2006 

Rank Country Number of re-
spondents 

Average score       
(Scale 0-10) 

Respondents in 
OECD coun-
tries 

Respondents in 
LICs  

1 Switzerland 1744 7.81 8.5 6.9 

2 Sweden 1451 7.62 8.5 7.0 

3 Australia 1447 7.59 8.6 6.9 

4 Austria 1560 7.50 8.0 7.2 

5 Canada 1870 7.46 8.4 6.7 

6 United Kingdom 3442 7.39 8.3 6.9 

7 Germany 3873 7.34                                            8.0 6.7 

8 Netherlands 1821 7.28 8.1 6.9 

9 Belgium 1329 7.22 7.9 6.4 

9 United States 5401 7.22 8.3 6.6 

11 Japan 3279 7.10 8.0 6.7 

12 Singapore 1297 6.78 7.8 5.9 

13 Spain 2111 6.63 7.4 6.5 

14 United Arab Emirates 1928 6.62 7.9 5.3 

15 France 3085 6.50 7.4 5.5 

16 Portugal 973 6.47 7.1 6.2 

17 Mexico 1765 6.45 7.8 5.9 

18 Hong Kong 1556 6.01 7.3 5.1 

18 Israel 1482 6.01 6.5 6.3 

20 Italy 2525 5.94 6.6 4.9 

21 South Korea 1930 5.83 6.7 5.2 

22 Saudi Arabia 1302 5.75 5.6 5.3 

23 Brazil 1317 5.65 5.7 5.9 

24 South Africa 1488 5.61 6.3 5.1 

25 Malaysia 1319 5.59 6.3 4.9 

26 Taiwan 1731 5.41 6.3 4.8 

27 Turkey 1755 5.23 5.1 5.4 

28 Russia 2203 5.16 5.9 4.8 

29 China 3448 4.94 5.0 4.5 

30 India 2145 4.62 5.5 3.6 

Source: TI (2006) 


